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Photograph of the Mitre taken by David Rogers (1981G).  
With David being profiled on p44, we felt it appropriate  
to commission his son Dane to provide the cover artwork.
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For Issue 11, UCT architecture student Dane Rogers (2023G) “wanted  
to capture a glimpse of the many fond memories of my school days”. 
The iconic stone pines of the Avenue thus had to be included, framing 
the Mitre with Table Mountain behind. “This is the view known to every 
Bishops boy, either on his way to Silwood for a late-night snack or 
approaching the hockey astro for a derby match under floodlights.”

ON THE COVER
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PRINCIPAL’S MESSAGE

I
n our planning for 2024, a 
special anniversary year, we 
sought to make the focus of 
the 175 celebrations outward-

looking, recognising the school’s 
place in Cape Town and in the 
South African context. With this  
in mind, one of the highlights  
of the year was the school-wide 
Mandela Day project, where the 
entire school, from Grade N to 
Grade 12, and all staff, undertook 
175 minutes of service to others. 
Not only was this impactful  
and well received by the various 
communities who benefited, it  
also raised significant awareness 
of our position of privilege and our 
responsibility to try to improve  
the lives of those less fortunate.

Our thinking also revolved 
around celebrating all aspects of 
Bishops life – spiritual, academic, 
sporting and cultural – and there 
were a number of activities that 
took place in each area.

The beautiful Brooke Chapel  
was the focus of our spiritual 
emphasis, with three new stained-
glass windows installed: one in 
memory of Christina Gwavu, one  
of our first isiXhosa teachers and  
a mother figure to many young 
boys at the school at the time; and 
one each for Archbishop Emeritus 
Desmond Tutu and his wife Leah 
(see p13). The funds were raised 
through generous contributions 
from Bishops families, ODs and 
others; the end result is a truly 
beautiful set of windows of great 
significance to our community.  
His Grace Archbishop Thabo 
Makgoba dedicated these windows 
and consecrated the Brooke Chapel 
on one of his three visits last year.

A look back on the big 175
Principal Tony Reeler writes that 2024 will go down as a very special 
year in the long history of Diocesan College

The academic side of the College 
was acknowledged by the opening 
of the Ubuntu Learning Centre, a 
hub of academic collaboration in 
the heart of the academic precinct 
and linked to the Molteno Library.  
The magnificent new three-storey 
building combines large and 
adaptable teaching venues  

with smaller breakaway rooms.  
It was opened by His Grace early 
in the third term and has been 
popular with our boys as they 
work there together. (See p11.)

Our cultural programme 
consisted of a number of music 
events, including the 175 concert 
in the Memorial Chapel, in which 

Bishops celebrated its 175th anniversary in fine style, says Principal Reeler.

musicians from Grade N to Grade 
12, and a group of young ODs, took 
part. This glorious celebration in a 
sacred space was breathtaking. We 
also held another first, a trilingual 
public-speaking competition for 
high-school pupils. And our art 
department collaborated with  
the ODU to put on a wonderful 
display of the artistic talent of 
pupils and ODs (see p58).

Our sporting programme saw 
numerous events, including the 
College hosting the Peninsula 
Cricket Festival as well as the  
175 Rugby and Hockey Festival. 
The Prep hosted rugby, hockey, 
tennis and cricket festivals, and  
the Pre-Prep held a successful 
Colour Run, which added funds  
to the Brooke Chapel window 
project. All were part of the 175 
year, with the 175 logo featuring 
prominently. Designed by College 
art teacher Husain Essop, the  
logo was a talking point, placing 
Bishops within the Western Cape 
through skilful use of iconography 
such as proteas, wheat and the 
Chapel bells.

The class of 2024 
photographed by  
Craig Watson (1979S).

While it was not an intended 
project for 175, the rowing 
fraternity opened their state- 
of-the-art indoor rowing facility  
on the side of the Frank Reid field. 
This is the first of its kind in South 
Africa, made possible thanks to the 
generosity of rowing parents who 
donated the funds for the project.

The last 25 years of the school’s 
history were skilfully penned by 
former deputy principal Michael 
King, and now appears as an 
electronic record on our website. 
Also running throughout the  
year was a 175 wine project, made 
possible with the kind assistance 
of four ODs, who each produced a 
wine to be used at social functions. 
The wines were also available  
for purchase. Our thanks go  
to all involved. (See Issue 10  
of The Old Diocesan.)

The school had a good academic 
year, and the final results of the 
class of 2024 were pleasing. It has 
become difficult to make year-on-
year comparisons, or comparisons 
to other schools, as we now have 
two parallel curricula: the National 

Senior Certificate and Cambridge 
A Levels. However, our boys did 
very well, in particular our first 
cohort of 19 boys in the A Level 
programme. (See next page.)

Extramurals remain important 
at Bishops, and we saw excellent 
results from a number of sporting 
codes: rowing, cricket, hockey and 
water polo, in particular. While 
some results were disappointing, 
we have plans in place to improve; 
hopefully, they will bear fruit in the 
years to come.

We are eternally grateful to  
the many parents and ODs who 
actively support the school. We  
are constantly striving to improve, 
with a specific future focus on 
culture in boarding and in our 
junior grades. My thanks also go  
to the staff who work tirelessly  
to support all our students, and  
who provide wonderful facilities 
and opportunities for our boys. 
Confidence in the school remains 
high, with extensive waiting  
lists, particularly in boarding.  
We are facing life beyond 175  
with anticipation and eagerness.

YOUNG ODs

Young ODs are making 
huge strides in their 
careers, be it in sport, 
entertainment, academia 
or business. Mike Wright 
interrupts their busy 
schedules to get their 
views on how to step up 
and make things happen

But what about the steps that 
happen behind closed doors,  
in boardrooms, on Zoom calls, in 
PhD dissertations, or in the quiet, 
unseen moments of perseverance?

This article is about all of them 
– the obvious steps, and the
overlooked. I approached five
successful young ODs in five
different industries to find out
how people in different areas
of life have made the step up in
their careers – hoping that it can
inspire you to take a step up, too.

WILL LINLEY
Pop star, age 23
As a former Bishops head boy,  
Will Linley (2019K) took a path less 
likely: into the world of pop music. 
During his first year out of school –  
2020, the year of Covid – he turned 
the restrictions of lockdown into an 
opportunity to become prolifically 
creative, posting snippets of his 
music online as he went. His first  
hit, “Miss Me (When You’re Gone)”, 
amassed more than four million  
hits before it was officially released. 
Since then, he has signed with Island 
Records; recorded in Los Angeles; 
opened for OneRepublic; toured 
Europe and North America; and 
released two EPs, including  
12 singles and counting.

“I’m at a really interesting
point in my career. The  
first three years were all 

about consolidating, building the 
world of Will Linley, figuring out 
how fans perceive my music and 
where I fit in the industry. Now,  
I’m at an exciting stage – I get  
to develop that sound further, 

refine what a Will Linley show 
looks and feels like, and take  
the blueprint we’ve created to  
the next level, making it bigger 
and more interesting.

“Lately, I’ve been writing music 
that feels more mature than 
anything I’ve put out so far. As  
I release more singles and work 
towards an album at the end of 
the year, I think people might be 
surprised by the evolution in my 
music: the writing, the depth, the 
growth. It’s exciting to feel like  
I truly understand who Will Linley, 
the artist, is – what he represents, 
and how I want to show up in  
the world. I refer to myself in the 
third person because there’s me, 
the person – and then there’s  
Will Linley, the artist. 

“Stepping up takes continuous 
exploration, never settling, always 
questioning, always pushing the 
boundaries of what’s possible. 
There’s still so much for me to 
explore in my career and in my 
music, but the key is never to stop 
creating. The more I create, the 
more my music evolves. And with 
that, I get to take the next step, 

T
here’s a moment in  
life when the people  
you once saw as heroes, 
whether international 
athletes, chart-topping 

musicians or industry leaders, 
aren’t just names on a screen  
any more. They start looking like 
your friends. In fact, in many cases, 
they are your friends.

I remember my dad mentioning 
this idea years ago – that there 
comes a time when the sportsmen 
on TV are suddenly your age or 
younger. Back then, I couldn’t  
quite picture any of my friends  
in international colours. Then,  
one day, Brad Roberts, a friend  
from university, casually trotted 
onto the field for Wales wearing 
Welsh red. Just like that, the big, 
scary rugby players started looking 
more friendly.

Friends of Francois Louw (2003W), 
Dillyn Leyds (2010S) and now Sacha 
Feinberg-Mngomezulu (2020F) will 
understand that feeling. Seeing 
them pull on a Springbok jersey, 
play with ice in their veins and  
forge their names among the  
stars has been revelatory for  
many of us. It reminds us that 
where we want to be is right  
there; it’s often just a matter of  
time, belief and work. Personally, 
seeing Sacha step up the way he  
did last year has motivated me to 
step up in my own career, remind 
myself of my dreams, pray more 
and embrace the law of attraction.

But not all of us are rugby players, 
and most career moves don’t play 
out under stadium lights. It’s easy 
to notice musicians like Will Linley, 
whose songs rack up millions of 
streams, or rugby players who 
perform in front of sell-out crowds. 

“Stepping up takes continuous exploration, 
never settling, always questioning, always 
pushing the boundaries of what’s possible.”

Will Linley stepping up in 2024.
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NEWS

ODs in the news
From Cape Town to California 
and Sandton to Spain, we’ve  
been making headlines

WILD AT HEART
Wildlife photographer Scott Ramsay (1993F) discusses his career in 
a superb profile by author and journalist Matt Potter in the January/
February 2025 issue of Selamta, the official in-flight magazine of 
Ethiopian Airlines. Images in the profile are taken from Scott’s  
recent book Spirit of Africa, published last year. Find the article  
at ink-global.com/selamta and see p70 for more on the book.

Moving to Spain but sticking with the pangolin theme, Team Africa Le Mans was 
among the entrants in the 24H Barcelona at the Circuit de Barcelona-Catalunya in 
September last year. Participating in their fourth international 24-hour endurance 
race, with (and against) some of the great names in sports-car racing, the troupe 
of volunteers do it all in support of the STOP Poaching! initiative. Their mascot:  
a pangolin. Their motto: “It’s impossible, said pride. It’s risky, said experience.  
It’s pointless, said reason. Give it a try, whispered the heart…”

Greg Mills (1979O) was once again the driving force behind it all – he was 
literally a team driver of their refurbished Ginetta G55 GT4, as well as the project 
coordinator and financier – while Robert Jack (2017G), in the pits, and sponsor 
Bruce Jack (1987G) came along for the ride. Greg wrote about it in Vol 8 of Jack 
Journal. See teamafricalemans.com and brucejack.com for more.

ANGLIN’ FOR  
THE PANGOLIN

WORDS FOR CHANGE
In Joe Public’s recent #ScanTheScar campaign for Amnesty International  
South Africa, senior copywriter Vuyani Plata (1985W) played a pivotal role in 
transforming alarming statistics into compelling narratives to highlight the crisis 
of child and teenage pregnancy in South Africa. In an interview with the team 
behind the campaign, which appeared on the influential industry website Little 
Black Book in September 2024, Vuyani emphasised the importance of moving 
beyond mere awareness to encouraging public engagement through social  
media amplification and direct appeals to government officials. P
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PICTORIAL

Bishops at 175
To mark and honour the school’s anniversary, 
we collated a pictorial spread of some of its 

more famous and influential sons

John X Merriman (1841-1926)
Eloquent, witty and principled, John 
Xavier Merriman (centre) was the last 
prime minister of the Cape Colony 
before South Africa became a Union 
in 1910. A highly respected politician 
for decades to that point, Merriman 
was, in fact, one of the three leading 
statesmen responsible for that 
unification, along with Louis Botha 
(left) and Jan Smuts (right). Perhaps 
it was no coincidence that Botha  
sent two sons to Bishops. Another 
politically influential OD, Louis 
Esselen, fought with Botha in the 
South African War before becoming 
Smuts’s close political adviser.

Bishop Gray (1809-1872)
Not a son, but the father of the school, Robert Gray arrived in Cape Town in  
1847, having been consecrated in Westminster Abbey as the city’s first Anglican 
bishop. He founded St George’s Grammar School the following year, then Bishops 
in 1849, and thus, with his wife Sophy, would have an enduring influence on 
education in Cape Town specifically, and South Africa in general.

“My decision to stay on was  
caused by a discovery. Dimly  
at first, but much more clearly  
as time went on, there dawned  
on my mind a very significant  
fact. About this particular school 
there was something unique which 
I had overlooked at first. Though 
outwardly it was so unkept, so 
dilapidated, so disorganised and  
so poverty-stricken, yet it drew 
upon an unseen strength and 
possessed hidden riches. The  
Old Boys had a faith in it which 
was quite unshakeable. They had  
in it a kind of reverence which  
was almost awe-inspiring. Their 
visits to it were in the nature of 
pilgrimages. Inarticulate sons  
of the backveld became almost 
eloquent as they talked of Bishops. 
The majority were quite willing  
to overlook its faults, because  
they loved it. Many pledged part  
of their earnings to forward the 
schemes of development. They  
had believed in Bishops in the  
past, and no temporary setback  
as a result of the war was going  
to destroy their faith in its future. 
They were willing to work for it and 
to back it in any way they could.

“This kind of loyalty and self-
sacrifice among Old Boys was 
something quite new to me.  
Its quality and intensity were 
beyond anything I had seen  
in any other school.”
Canon Birt, Principal 1919-1943

AL du Toit (1878-1948)
In developing Alfred Wegener’s theory  
of plate tectonics and continental drift, 
geologist Alexander Logie du Toit may 
well be the most influential OD in our 
history. His seminal book, Our Wandering 
Continents, published in 1937, was  
an attempt “to explain the elaborate 
architecture of the Globe”; notably,  
he proposed the existence of two 
supercontinents, Laurasia in the north 
and Gondwanaland in the south. Du Toit 
received multiple honorary doctorates 
and awards throughout his career, and 
was the first South African geologist to 
be elected a Fellow of the Royal Society.

JLB Smith (1897-1968)
There are not many famous 
ichthyologists in the world but,  
in James Leonard Brierley Smith, 
Bishops lays claim to one. Indeed, 
having identified the first coelacanth, 
hauled up by a fishing trawler off 
East London in 1938, Smith would  
go on to become something of  
a cult figure, helping to put South 
African science on the map. In 1952, 
he acquired a second specimen of 
the fish previously believed to have 
been extinct for 65 million years.  
His subsequent book, Old Fourlegs,  
was an international sensation. 

CULTURE
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“Hold my espresso,” said ODU Ambassador 
Paul Murray when he heard we wanted to 
profile art collector Paul McCabe in these 

pages. Paul and Paul don’t just share names; 
they share a love for Italy, Milan in particular. 

They now have a regular coffee date

CIAO PAOLO!

ABOVE Paul and Paul –  
with suitably suave baristas 
– sampling the espresso at
the legendary Marchesi 1824.
LEFT Milan is the fashion
capital of Italy, and the
Quadrilatero d’Oro is the
centre of fashion in Milan.
ABOVE LEFT Looking chic
in cold-weather gear.
OPPOSITE The iconic
Duomo di Milano
cathedral at sunset.

B
ishops has produced its 
fair share of captains of 
industry, distinguished 
academics and famous 

sportsmen, and that’s as it should 
be. But world-esteemed art dealers 
are, like masterpieces, not as 
common. Paul Frank McCabe 
(1993O) is one, an art dealer and 
advisor whose career has taken 
him from the pages of Thames & 
Hudson art books in the Molteno 
Library to the auction houses of 
New York, Miami and Milan.

Unlike the conventional art 
historian, quietly cataloguing the 
nuances of chiaroscuro in a dimly 
lit university library, Paul Frank (as 
he will be known in this piece for 
reasons of disambiguation) has 
taken a more dynamic approach. 
In some ways, his career began at 
school, when the parents of friends 
started asking him for collecting 
advice. And he wasted no time 
once he hit the job market: after 
his studies, he made connections 
with the big names of South 
African art, before he moved to  
the US where the true action lay.

For three decades, he has been 
at the forefront of the modern  
and contemporary art market, 
advising high-profile collectors 
and institutions alike. His work  
is not just about selling art; it’s  
about curating an experience, 
cultivating collections and, as  
he puts it, “turning passion into 
something tangible”. His clients 
include museums and private 
buyers who view collecting both 
as investment and philosophy.

But prior to all this, there was 
Bishops. Long before he rubbed 
shoulders with international 
collectors, Paul Frank paged 
through illustrated volumes in the 
Molteno Library, his imagination 
sparked by the generous book 
donations of Raymond Danowski. 
Raymond’s sons Guston and Henry 
were attending Bishops Prep at the 

time, and his passion for collecting 
books spilled over to the College 
and Prep libraries, which benefited 
hugely. Filled with reproductions of 
Picassos, Warhols and Hockneys, 
the books opened up a new world, 
one far beyond the school fields  
of Rondebosch.

Today, Paul Frank finds himself 
at the heart of that world, splitting 
his time between Milan and New 
York. His success has allowed him 
to put down roots in the fashion 
and cultural capital of Italy, where 
he lives with his Swedish wife 
Jenny and their three daughters  
in a sprawling, art-filled 1930s 
apartment on Via Senato, a stone’s 
throw from the city’s most famous 
galleries and auction houses.

Enter Paul Murray, ODU 
Ambassador (hereafter ODA Paul), 
lover of all things Italian, and a man 
who knows a good espresso when 
he finds one. ODA Paul studied 
Italian language and literature  
at the University of Florence in  
the 1970s and, as many ODs well 
know, has spent decades absorbing 
the nuances of Italy’s history and 
culture. Back in 1993, when Paul 
Frank was in his matric year in 
Ogilvie, ODA Paul (better known  
as Mr Murray back then) was  
the assistant housemaster. It  
was therefore with great delight 
that he discovered his fellow Paul 
was living in Milan – a city that 
could be described as a spiritual 
home for both men.M

A
IN

 P
H

O
TO

G
R

A
P

H
 U

N
S

P
L

A
S

H

LIVING THE DREAM

After an initial foray into the 
world of industrial journalism, 
David Rogers evolved his  
career into something of  
the modern ideal: guiding  
photo safaris, running a safari 
company and photographing 
luxury bush lodges. It’s a 
transformation that has led  
to his images now appearing  
in the world’s premier travel 
publications. He sat down for  
a chat with Ian-Malcolm Rijsdijk
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PICTORIAL

FIELDS OF DREAMS
The past year has seen ODs lighting up playing 

fields across the world. These pages are dedicated 
to our 2024 Olympians and the ever-increasing 
number of stars in the making at the Stormers

We have a medallist: Tristan Leyds (2015S). The Springbok Sevens team defied 
expectations at the Paris Olympics, beating Australia to take bronze at Stade 
de France on 27 July 2024. Tristan (right, and crouching centre above) featured 
prominently in the match. He was also a member of the Blitzboks team that 
won the Cape Town leg of the World Rugby sevens series in December.

Ryan Julius (2013K) controls the ball 
during a men’s hockey warm-up match 
between Ireland and South Africa at 
Yves-du-Manoir Stadium in Paris. 

ABOVE Mustapha Cassiem (2020W) in action during the Pool A clash 
against Germany. RIGHT Dayaan Cassiem (2017W) battles for the ball 
against the Netherlands. The Dutch went on to win gold, while SA finished 
5th in their pool, with a win, a draw and three losses. The brothers 
contributed three goals between them in a famous win over hosts France.P
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THE OD UNION



HISTORY, OBITUARIES & ODU NEWS

The Old Diocesan, the OD Union’s flagship publication, is aimed at ODs and members of the broader 

Bishops community, including staff, parents and family. Read it for general, entertainment and sports 

news, to find out what ODs have been up to around the world, and for in-depth features and profiles 

on those ODs changing the world around us. Issue 10, celebrating the Bishops 175, was published in 

March 2024. Issue 11 is to be published in March 2025.

The magazine is available in hard copy or online at www.paperturn.com. 

Please contact the OD Union for more information: 

021-685-1829, ODU@bishops.org.za, www.odunion.com
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EVENTS

Nights to remember
The Bishops 175 celebrations were sufficient excuse for the ODU to  
put on three of the most memorable annual dinners in recent memory, 
in Cape Town, London and Johannesburg

CAPE TOWN – 7 March 2024
The home event was an outstanding evening of laughter and celebration at Kelvin 
Grove, with ODs gathering for the largest dinner since 1999. With the ballroom at full 
capacity and Bishops 175 wines flowing, John Dobson (1985K) led us on a riotous trip 
down memory lane, while comics Glen Biderman-Pam and Nik Rabinowitz took things 
to a level unencountered. Their world-class comedy performances had ODs young  
and old in tears – not always for the same reason. This one will be hard to top.

ABOVE The evening started with  
Father Monwabisi Peter saying grace  
and included the customary appearance 
from the Simply Blue a cappella singers. 
LEFT Ryan Julius (2013K), Michael 
Burton (2017K), Kimon Buhler (2017K), 
Myles Julius (2017K) and Khelan Dheda 
(2021B). FAR LEFT The ’99s take a pre-
drink on the lawn: John Catlin (G), Nick 
Chambers (W), Sean Flanagan (O), Eden 
Gagiano (S), Myles Brown (W), Jean-
Paul Gomes (K) and Andrew John (B).

ABOVE LEFT 1993 represented well: 
Thabang Skwambane (F), Michael  
Furter (G), Steve Ciolli (W), Chris  
Moodie (F), Jamie Boyes (F), Stuart 
Wallis-Brown (F), Brent Weldon (K),  
Gary Skeeles (O), Chris Edwards (G),  
Chip Malan (O), Thando Mangaliso 
(1994W) and Rob Fleck (O).
ABOVE The evening’s comedy 
entertainers: Nik Rabinowitz (WHS)  
and Glen Biderman-Pam (2007F).  
LEFT Clinton Clarke (Council), two 
naughty ODs, Matthew Pearce (1987G), 
Hanyani Shimange (RBHS), Graham  
Duk (1986), Jan Newman (1976F),  
Keith Richardson (1968O), Mike Bolus 
(1976F), Simon Peile (1979F), Bruce  
Jack (1987G), Luc du Plessis (2003B)  
and Nigel Gwynne-Evans (1986O).  

James Sedgwick (1976F), Gus Allen 
(1982F), Martin Bey (1990B) and 
Bovain Macnab (1985G).

Event organisers Daniela Wakeford 
(parent) and ODU administrators 
Dedry Weich and Lynn Swanevelder.

The formidable Betty Solomon, 
maths teacher extraordinaire, 
surrounded by fans.
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EVENTS NEWS

GAUTENG – 27 November 2024 
Luthando Matsaluka and Warwick Smith-Chandler were instrumental in 
revitalising the ODU’s Gauteng branch in 2024, with long-distance assistance 
from Lynn Swanevelder at the Mitre. The highlight was the well attended annual 
dinner at the Johannesburg Country Club, with Rohan Vos of Rovos Rail fame 
as speaker. The response, both from the 30 ODs who attended and those who 
couldn’t make it, bodes well for events in 2025 and beyond.

MAIN PHOTO Back row: Vaughan 
Harries (2006O), Craig Lorden (1993F), 
Timothy Morake (2008W), Mandla 
Brian Huna (1995F), Andrew Wills 
(2003M), Scott Rogers (2006W),  
Mike Dickinson (2006G), Shaun 
Busakwe (1995S), Nono Pongolo 
(2007S), Matthew Trisos (2006B), 
Mark Tait (2006), Saad Chothia 
(2004B), Tshepo Mogale (1995S), 
James Wilson (1991W), Michelle  
Clarke (guest), Nicholas Lassen 
(2008B) and Oliver Wills (1997K).  
Second row: David Rhoodie (1998S), 
Michael Wilson (2006G), Makis 
Laskarides (2006O), Anthony  
Stacey (1975O), Warwick Jones 
(1961S), Rohan Vos (1964S), Crispian 
Stanford (1968S), Philip Pare (1975F), 
Warwick Smith-Chandler (1975S), 
Luthando Matsaluka (1992F).  
Reclining: David von Hoesslin  
(1992S) and Ian Armstrong (2005F).
INSET Steam machine Rohan Vos  
was the headline act.

UK – 20 September 2024
The UK annual black-tie dinner 
celebrated the Bishops 175 in usual  
fine style at the Carlton Club in the 
heart of London. There was no guest 
speaker this year; instead, Nicky Bicket 
was honoured for his outstanding 
decade of service as branch secretary. 
Anthony Record MBE was both the 
host for the evening and senior OD 
present. Together with the youngest 
OD Sebastion Alison (2020B), he 
presented to Nicky a fine painting  
of Bishops by Richie Ryall (1977F).

Charles McGregor (1969F), now convener of the UK branch, commands the 
attention of a room full of Bishops boys on best behaviour (at that moment).

Nicky Bicket (1973F), man of the 
hour, in conversation with Calum 
Wehmeyer (2017B).

A brace of Robert Gray medallists: 
Blaine Tomlinson (1968G) and 
Anthony Record MBE (1956S).

Gareth Ackerman (1975S), Audrey 
Hofmeyr, Olga Hartnady, Andrew 
Jackson (1983F) and Nancy Todd.

ODU UPDATES

The 2024 Data Cleanup 
Project (DCUP) tackled the 
considerable challenge of 

reviewing and updating 72 years’ 
worth of OD alumni records. This 
ambitious undertaking, led by data 
administrator Daniella Wakeford 
and ODU communications head 
Lynn Swanevelder, required 
meticulous planning and 
execution. ODs can be difficult  
to track down, and long hours 
were spent on the task…

Faced with outdated contact 
details, missing records and  
a significant digital gap – with 
a surprisingly large number of 
members not reachable online – 
the two implemented a structured 
approach. By cross-referencing 

sources, consulting obituaries  
for verification, leveraging the 
Integrated School Administration 
Management System (iSAMS) and 
leaning on class representatives, 
they transformed a daunting task 
into a streamlined operation.

A notable success was the use  
of nostalgia to encourage feedback, 
including using historic or old 
yearbook photos targeted by year 
or era. This resulted in a significant 
increase in OD engagement. 
More than a data exercise, the 
DCUP reinforced the importance 
of maintaining connections and 
ensuring the strength of the 
alumni network for the future.

As much progress as was made, 
the process is ongoing.

There’s never a dull moment at the ODU. 
Two items from 2024 consumed a lot of 
bandwidth but are breezily summarised

For more information on the 
role and constitution of the 
council, including biographies 
of all members and observers, 
visit bishops.org.za/aboutus/
council.

To update your personal details, or to help us track down ODs 

in your network, please email ODUComms@bishops.org.za

COUNCIL COMMITTEE 
QUERIES
November 2024 saw both the 
resignation of the chair of the 
College Council Crispin Sonn  
and the appointment of four new 
members to fill vacancies on the 
council. “It was pleasing to see the 
interest and enthusiasm generated 
among ODs around the appointment 
of new members,” noted ODU chair 
Martin Bey. The ODU and council  
are distinct entities, each with its own 
empowering documentation. Despite 
some misconceptions to the contrary, 
the ODU has no right or entitlement 
to a specific number of appointees, 
though members of the union have 
historically served on the council.

Three of the four vacancies were 
ultimately filled by ODs who, in the 
view of the nominations committee, 
matched the criteria the council was 
seeking. Five of the 10 members of 
the council are now ODs: interim 
chair Chris Haw (1999F), Keith 
Richardson (1968O), Wilbur  
van Niekerk (1985K), Paul Farlam 
(1983K) and Rory Viljoen (1990O), 
each of whom will continue to give  
of their time and skills for the 
ultimate benefit of the school.

The ODU chair remains an observer. 
At the time, Martin Bey held the 
position. “The continued involvement 
of a number of ODs in the various 
subcommittees of the council is also 
very gratifying,” he notes.
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JBG 

square-set and slightly brooding
tweed-jacketed
with a dusting of chalk
John Brett Gardener

English teacher
cut from bespoke intellectual cloth
with his distinctive corrugated  
   underlip
and cup of tongue

his words incised
with modulated phrasing
and lyrical imagery
like gold inlaid in swarthy teak

I was always mesmerised
by the wild allure of conjured sound
how he would slow to emphasise  
   a phrase
and then accelerate away

his layered pitch and tone
uniquely able to lift the gist  
   phonetically
the footfall of his words
detached from all vocabulary

inflections woven into lines
pianissimo – fortissimo
the masterclass of cadence
that was his alone

By Archie Swanson (1973G), from  
Beyond a Distant Edge (2021)

SEMPER BISHOPS
John Gardener was the ultimate Bishops man: pupil, prefect, staff 
member, principal, council member and vice-president of the ODU

JOHN GARDENER 
(1930-2025)
Tribute by Dr Paul Murray

John Brett Gardener (1947G)  
entered Bishops Prep in 1939, the 
year that saw the outbreak of World 
War II. Headmaster George Charlton 
announced the news at assembly, 
following a long list of rugby fixtures. 
“Boys,” he declared, “I’m afraid to 
have to inform you that we are at  
war with Germany.” The eight-year-
old Gardener was heard to whisper, 
“Which school is Germany?”

John went up to College in 1943 
and was a prefect in Gray House in 
his matric year, 1947. In post-matric  
a year later, he was made senior 
prefect (head boy). UCT and Oxford 
followed, and then a seven-year stint 
at Wynberg Boys’ High School, an 
institution for which he retained a 
great respect and fondness. In 1962, 
he joined the Bishops staff, teaching 
English and Latin until 1970, when  
he was appointed headmaster of 

Kingswood College, Grahamstown. 
His career at Bishops resumed in 
1975, and he served as vice-principal 
from 1977 to 1988. At the end of 1988, 
he succeeded John Peake as principal, 
becoming the first OD, the first South 
African, and the first grandfather  
to assume the role. It was the last  
of these citations that gave him  
the greatest, wry pleasure. In 1992,  
he retired – but he retained a keen, 
undimmed interest in the school, 
serving on the College Council  
and many of its sub-committees  
and becoming an honorary vice-
president of the ODU.

As a schoolboy, John participated 
widely in most land-based sports, 
with fast bowling, tight scrumming, 
high jump and hurdles as particular 
specialities. His athletic tussles  
with Clive van Ryneveld (1945G)  
on the Frank Reid track, with Chris 
Chataway on the Iffley Road cinders, 
and with Piet Koornhof in an Oxford 
line-out provided him with rich 
material for subsequent stories, 

possibly slightly embellished over  
the years. His 1947 Matric Senior 
Certificate contained a clutch of 
distinctions, and he won prizes  
for English, classics, mathematics, 
physics and chemistry. In the 
schoolboy argot of his day, he was  
a brainbox. His range of extra-mural 
activities included the Ten Club, the 
Democritus Society and the Cadet 
Corps, where he commanded an 
inter-school platoon that acted as  
a guard of honour to mark the 21st 
birthday of then-Princess Elizabeth, 
on a visit to Cape Town. On this 
occasion, the SADF catering corps 
had provided a batch of beyond sell-
by date pies, and half the platoon 
keeled over with food poisoning. 
Luckily, their student warrant officer 
had brought his own sandwiches.

In 1948, in his first year at UCT, John 
was elected as the Diocesan College 
Rhodes Scholar, and he took his place 
at Magdalen College, Oxford between 
1950 and 1951. Sadly, a combination 
of ill health and acute homesickness 
cut short his Oxford studies under  
CS Lewis – a somewhat diffident tutor, 
apparently – and he picked up at UCT 
again in 1951. There he obtained a BA 
with distinctions in classical culture 
and English, going on to complete  
an MA and a BEd before joining the 
Wynberg staff. In 1955, he married 
another, equally gifted, Wynberg 
teacher, Beryl Canning, a good family 
friend from Rosebank Methodist 
Church. They went on to have three 
boys, James (1956), Richard (1960) 
and Andrew (1962). In 1962, John 
returned full circle to Bishops, 
becoming housemaster of Gray 
House and throwing himself into 
every single aspect of school life.

When Kingswood came looking  
for a young, energetic, reforming 
headmaster, John was appointed  
to the all-boys Methodist school with 
its proud, rugged frontier tradition. 
The school was to provide him with 
both great success and his greatest 
sadness. Skilfully, sensibly and 
sensitively, he transformed 
Kingswood into a co-educational 
establishment with an inclusive,  
open and caring culture – and  
a much healthier bank balance.  

But tragically, in 1974, the family  
lost their middle son, Richard Brett, 
just short of his 14th birthday, after  
a lifetime’s battle with asthma. This 
prompted a move back to Cape Town 
and Bishops, and another 17 years  
of serving in innumerable roles the 
school John loved. Ask any student 
from any of his time at Bishops what 
they recall of JBG, and you will get  
a glimpse through many different 
lenses of a heart of gold.

After John’s retirement as principal 
in 1992, he and Beryl moved from 
Rondebosch to Fish Hoek, where they 
had many happy family associations. 
Following Beryl’s untimely death in 
January 2000, John continued his 
work as chair of the Western Cape 
branch of the Independent Schools 
Association of Southern Africa, 
through which he became involved  
in the national Independent Quality 
Assurance Agency, founded by Sue 
Rees. A happy consequence of this 
voluntary and all-absorbing work  
was John’s subsequent 22-year 
marriage to Sue. 

In 2006, John and Sue relocated to 
Claremont, settling into a lovely home 
that quickly became the IQAA high 
command. From there, they toured 
the country as mentors, lobbyists  
and coaches in a very specialised 
educational field in which the Rees-
Gardener team was highly regarded 
– often with some trepidation.

Their final retirement spot was  
Cle du Cap in Kirstenhof, where  
John spent many happy years, with 
one brief month in their excellent 
healthcare facility. Sue continues to 
live there, peacefully in her beautiful 
garden corner, and forcefully in her 
extensive governance role. She is  
well supported by her three children 
Jonathan, Jo and Simon, and their 
respective families.

In 2024, John was awarded  
the Order of Simon of Cyrene, the 
highest layperson’s honour afforded 
by the Anglican Church, both for his 
many services to education and as 

the author of scores of well-loved 
hymns. One of these, “Who will save 
our land and people?”, was due to  
be sung at his memorial service in 
the Bishops chapel. Published in 1983 
using his sharp array of theological 
and literary weapons, it is one part of 
John’s long commitment to fighting 
for social justice. Retaining all its 
crusading resonance, the hymn is still 
sung with fervour by congregations 
throughout the land – and nowhere 
with greater pride than at the Good 
Shepherd, Kirstenbosch.

Bishops was always, to quote  
Sue Gardener, John’s “happy place”. 
In 2020, the school conferred on  
one of its finest sons the Robert  
Gray medal, awarded to ODs who 
have provided distinguished service 
in their chosen field. “There have 
been ups and downs, with some 
things I certainly could and should 
have done better,” said John at the 
time, reflecting on his more than 80 
years of association with the school. 
“But perhaps high on the okay list 
has been the number of good 
friendships there have been with  
staff members, parents and boys.”

Our condolences go to Sue, James 
and Andrew, and their families.

Vale, Mr Gardener, Sir.
Requiescat in pace.

“God from afar looks graciously 
upon a gentle master.” – Aeschylus

Dr Paul Murray is ODU Ambassador. 
He began his career at Bishops in 1991 
as a teacher of history, hired by JBG.

See the “Modern Education” feature 
in Issue 4 by Rob Worthington-Smith 
(1978G) for John’s still-insightful 
opinions on schooling today (along 
with those of other OD headmasters). 
Included as a sidebar to the article  
is “The English Teacher”, a tribute  
to John by leading South African 
poet Chris Mann (1965O).

HISTORY

During a six-month fellowship at St John’s College, Cambridge, 
which ended in March 2023, OD Ambassador Paul Murray found 

himself surrounded by great international history as well as a string 
of Bishops connections that link the great Oxbridge universities 

with our school. He reflects on his time at Cambridge
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